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Post Registration Standards Steering Group
Held on 20 November 2019 at De Vere West One, London 
Attendees: Susan Aitkenhead, Obi Amadi, Jane Beach, Clare Cable, Sue Chantry, Maggie Clarke, Liz Fenton, Penny Greenwood, Stephen Griffiths, Jane Harris, Fiona King, Gillian Knight, Katerina Kolyva, Alison Leary, John Lee, Mary Frances McManus, Mandy Murphy, Robert Nettleton, Crystal Oldman, Wendy Preston, Gill Walton 

NMC: David Foster (Chair) (DF), Andrea Sutcliffe (AS), Geraldine Walters (GW), Anne Trotter, Clare Padley (CP), Liz Allcock, Chris Bell, Anne Bender, Rachel Craine, Suma Das, Peter Hudson, Shonali Routray, Mary Tallant, Gemma Wickham, Kelly Whiting

Apologies: Wendy Leighton, Charlotte McArdle, Rodney Morton
Meeting notes
Welcome and introductions (Andrea Sutcliffe, David Foster and Geraldine Walters) 
AS started the meeting started with a welcome and a round of introductions. She emphasised the NMC’s commitment to co-production and the importance of this work being carried out collaboratively with key stakeholders. 
DF’s opening remarks outlined the rationale for the review of the current post-registration standards for nurses and midwives and the purpose of the meeting. He stated that he was looking forward to working with members of the steering group, and that it was clear that as far as these standards were concerned the status quo was not an option. Regulation must be about public protection and confidence, not professional status.
DF requested that AOB items are asked for the beginning of the meeting and decided whether the matter is to be added to the end of the agenda or be included as an item at the next meeting. DF also enforced that the meeting should start and finish on time. 
Members were reminded about confidentiality in relation to the items that would be discussed. The NMC external affairs team would be tweeting to let people know that the first PRSSG was taking place and that we would follow up with more information after the meeting. 
Terms of reference and steering group membership
The terms of reference (ToR) and membership were approved subject to two amendments being made to the PRSSG ToR:
i. 2A) add ‘as required’ to make the sentence read as ‘to define future standards requirements as required’
ii. Add a phrase to make it clear that the review is a ‘bridge’ to address the immediate priorities that will take the NMC into the next phase which may involve looking at advanced practice. 

Four country positions 
Representatives from the four countries gave brief presentations about the view from Scotland, Wales, Northern Ireland and England on Specialist Practice Qualifications (SPQ) and Specialist Community Public Health Nursing (SCPHN) and the role that the NMC post-registration standards have. 
In summary each country has its own approach and there was variation in how the NMC standards are used. In all four countries a lot of work was happening outside of what the NMC was doing. 

NMC legal position (Clare Padley)
The NMC’s General Counsel gave an overview of the structure of the register and legal framework for SCPHNs and SPQs. This included a summary of the Professional Standards Authority’s view on annotations and the proposed EU ‘proportionality test’; a reinforcement of what are and are not protected titles.  As SCPHN is a part of the register, NMC is required to establish proficiency standards in this area. While for SPQ courses they do not necessarily need to be NMC approved.  She also set out the requirements for consultation on any new standards we might produce in this area and what is required for removing standards.
DF commented that it was important to note just how frustrated the NMC was in trying to address problems in this area with its ‘clunky’ legislation.
NMC overview presentation (Geraldine Walters) 
GW’s presented headlines findings from an independent evaluation carried out by Blake Stevenson Ltd of the post-registration standards for SPQs and SCPHNs. In summary this found that there was a limited understanding of the standards and that the standards are out of date and not fit for purpose. The standards were used inconsistently across the four countries and there were mixed views about the value of the standards in protecting the public. There were repeated calls from a range of individuals and groups for the NMC to explore advanced practice.

The presentation also gave NMC registration data showing declining numbers of people with a SCPHN qualification and SPQ annotation on the register, similar declining numbers in SCPHN/SPQ courses being delivered and students undertaking them, and potential scenarios for the group to discuss and consider. 
Discussion
The steering group was asked to consider three questions for SPQ and SCPHN:

1. Should the NMC withdraw the current standards with no replacements? 

2. Or: Should the NMC withdraw the standards and replace them with new standards?

3. If the option is for new standards, can we agree how they should be organised (i.e. option 2, or something else)

In summary, there was recognition and agreement that the standards are out of date and that the NMC needed to do something. However, there was a wide range of views on whether or not the standards should be replaced which meant a consensus was not reached. There was a call for more evidence particularly around the risks and benefits of keeping or withdrawing the standards. 

Actions and next steps
· The steering group to send relevant evidence to support this work to the inbox: PRSSG@nmc-uk.org
· Send any suggestions for future agenda items to the inbox 

· NMC project team to consider ways to involve the public and advocacy group in the review
· Agree shared lines with the CNO offices across the four countries before publication

Next meeting: 8 January 2020 at 23 Portland Place, London 
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